PPG Minutes for 5 May 2021


FRESSINGFIELD MEDICAL CENTRE

PPG MINUTES

Meeting, held as a MS Teams video conference (owing to Covid 19 restrictions), 

on Wednesday 5 May 2021 at 14.30 to 15.35 hours

Present: Katie Civil (KC) Practice Manager, Dr Faisal Manto (FM) GP Partner, 

Dr James MacKay (JMK) GP Partner, Dr Jim Morris (JM) GP Partner
Members of the PPG: John Alborough (JA) acting chair at the meeting, Penny Alborough (PA), Kamal Ivory (KI), Nick Stolls (NS), Bryan Threadgall (BT)
Minutes taken by Penny Alborough.
1. Attendees to the meeting were welcomed by the acting Chair.

a. Apologies for Absence: Liz Stolls (LS) PPG Chair, Judith Lilley (JL)
b. Resignation of PPG members: Resignations had been received from Dorothy Redman and Sylvia Cope. Thanks is given to them for their work on the PPG.

2. Appointment of secretary: PA had offered to act at secretary and had been accepted in this role.

3. Previous minutes 18 December 2019. Owing to the problems of the covid 19 pandemic, any actions from the last Minutes had been curtailed during 2020.
4. PPG Grants Update. KC advised the Final Project form had been completed and accepted. It had been a successful project and there is some money remaining to be allocated and KC advised this will be discussed at the next meeting.

NS advised the Fressingfield Parish Council are considering organising community cpd training and he asked if the balance from the grant could be an option to help fund this initiative.
KC advised the project must fulfil the grant criteria, which had already been signed off, but she suggested the question could be asked.
ACTION: to be discussed at the next PPG meeting

5. PPG Chair Items. NS advised LS has advised him of two outstanding items to be covered under Practice Items and JL had advised a point also to be covered under Practice Items (under point 7b).
6. PPG Member Items. 
JA asked if there were any specific items under this point. KC advised this is a general topic included in the agenda in case required. 
JA asked on the typical number of members in a PPG. KC advised the memorandum states no more than 12 members, but it should be whatever a Practice feels appropriate. JM commented that 12 is a reasonable number, but that to represent the practice, it should reflect the demography of the community.
There are currently 7 PPG members and therefore 3-5 new members could be sought. JA suggested having one new member who is a person with young children to give a different perspective.

KC advised LS may have the names of some interested persons. 
JA suggested to recruit potential new members local social media could be considered.
NS asked if new members are invited or by people asking to join? He suggested that using social media may attract candidates with hidden agendas and not within the remit of the role.

KC commented that LS does advise any interested persons on the requirements and objectives of the group. KC advised a call of volunteers could be included on the practices’ website. JA suggested also using the practices’ newsletter. KC advised the newsletter is not currently being issued, since paper had been considered a source of infection transference. The website is used as the mechanism for circulating news. This call could be put on the website as a noticeboard header. 
7. Practice Items.
Practice information and updates:

a. KC advised the practices are very busy and demand has been picking up especially over past few months and it is reported nationally that practices are seeing an unprecedented demand which far exceeds pre-covid demand levels. She advised that having enough capacity is an issue and which is a common problem throughout NHS England.
A new advance nurse practitioner [ANP], Shelly, had been appointed and who has started in March.

This now means the two practices have 3 GPs and 2 ANPs. The system is working well, but any increased capacity quickly becomes the norm.
JA had sent a press cutting regarding a letter from the Chairman of The Royal College of GPs concerning remote consultations versus face-to-face [f2f].
KC explained the procedures use the total triage model and have moved to telephone triage and video conferences. She advised NHS England has no plans to change this model going forward. KC advised some patients need or prefer to be seen f2f and the practices are trying to meet these requirements, but cannot move back to all f2f consultation currently. Owing to PPE & infection control requirements which increases the length of time for each f2f appointment and the need to ensure the practice meets social distancing requirements in its waiting rooms. The adoption of a complete f2f system would reduce appointment capacity due to the infection control requirements and the practice does not want to reduce the ability for patients to get a timely appointment. The practice is trying to get the right balance between remote consultations and f2f whilst also ensuring that we meet the NHS England standard operating procedures for general practice.

The GPs were asked for this views and experiences:

JM advised he is doing triage and also doing f2f consults with some patients which is doubling on work. 
JMK commented there is a middle ground and telephone or video consults are helpful, except where there is patchy wifi reception and for elderly patients video/phone consults are not always suitable.

JA asked KC about what would happen if social distancing requirements are relaxed in July? KC advised there is no guidance on the “new normal” and they are in a transition phase.
There was a discussion on point of first contact and where patients can find information on the transition phases.

PA suggest that in addition to using the website, a simple newsletter for some patients could be useful – how and why we are working as we are. JA suggested these could be handed to patients when collecting prescriptions. 
KC agreed there could be a succinct newsletter showing that the practice is being supportive to patients and the reasons why certain procedures are necessary.
NS advised the biggest problem is governing issue standard operating procedure. Patients will see new guidance over social distancing etc being introduced, but NHS England is risk adverse and it takes time before they will amend SOP to align with national government guidance on social interaction. This is a real challenge for organisations working within healthcare. 

KC advised the main point of contact is the phone. Messages can be changed quickly, but one should be wary on how to get across a message that does not create more issues.
b. JL had advised she is concerned on how quickly the waiting rooms are being re-decorated.
KC advised Stradbroke Parish Council is looking at the Stradbroke Practice and she suggested inviting the clerk to the PC (Odile Wladon) to the next meeting to explain the plans on refurbishment. JM advised there is some external work that needs to be undertaken on the Stradbroke practice before any internal work can be carried out.
JA asked for a discipline on the number of repeated information posters stuck on the walls.

c. CQC. NS asked for an update on this. Katie advised a virtual visit had been held and the practice group had been advised as being outstanding in its responsiveness. KC advised the rules are being changed and there will be new criteria to be met. JA asked on new changes and KC advised the process will be more geared to where there are concerns with targeted reviews and maybe an annual review.

NS commented there is house building work being done and asked how the practice will manage an increase in patient numbers. KC advised patient numbers are already increasing and the practice is always limited for space. Saturation point at both locations has been reached and she has to try to 
schedule the available space and time.

d. Primary Care Network [PCN] update. KC advised a change in locality to Debenham, Eye,  Mendlesham, Barham in Claydon and Fressingfield/Stradbroke. This will give extra remote resources, such as access to pharmacists and a physiotherapist. To help expand the range of resources available to the practice, PCN is the route of travel.
JA commented the new areas are better suited geographically. 
KC advised it is a big PCN that brings economies of scale and it is working better than previously.  

JM advised some GPs had been involved in the PCN and its predecessors and he is happy for this to be done and any actions to be filtered down to the other practices.

JA commented that Debenham is a small practice with smaller branches, but with a large population.

e. JA asked if there is a mechanism for practices to have a feed-through on vaccinations given. KC advised that Covid vaccinations are entered on a national database, Pinnacle, which then feeds into the clinical systems of practices. 
KC advised the Government looking to have a national system on the NHS app for vaccination certificates.
Flu clinics:
f. Flu and Covid vaccination boosters. KC commented on the national news that the “over 50s” will be given a booster Covid vaccine possibly in the autumn of 2021. She had no details on whether it is intended to be given at the same time as the flu vaccination, or where and how this will take place.

She had been advised that Pfizer vaccine has been ordered for this booster, but there are logistical problems on the specialist low temperature storage required. This vaccine could not be given at the Fressingfield practice.
JM commented he is unsure if different vaccines can be mixed. Research is ongoing over mixing of vaccines and boosters.
The flu clinics have been booked for 25 September and 2 October but this could change depending on the Covid situation. Stradbroke Community Centre has been booked for these dates from 8am to 5.30pm. Patients will receive invitations nearer the time. 

KC advised that people aged 50+ included with no underlying health condition and also those with underlying health conditions will be eligible for the flu vaccination. KC advised, owing to the late advice on dropping the vaccination age to 50 and over, all of the ordered stock will not be available on the two scheduled dates. There will be the need to set a priority for vaccinations and to make other arrangements for a second bout of flu clinics.
NS advised he has volunteers to help at the clinics: NS, lS, KI, and JA/PA (available on 2 Oct).
He advised the last flu clinics were successful and this was helped by the fact that the carpark was closed to other events.

He suggested considering looking at using the school car park for those who are mobile. 
ACTION: KC to check on these dates
NS advised he had heard of no problems with people having to attend at Stradbroke for the vaccination. 
KC advised she also had heard none and that people had accepted social distancing had necessitated the move to the clinics only at Stradbroke.  She suggested that some people may query it if social distancing is eased for the autumn flu clinics.

KC advised it had also worked well for the nurses and staffing at one location.
Katie had advised to the swimming pool and the PC about the flu clinic dates. 

8. Any other Business 

a. BT had experienced problem with Teams and asked if Zoom meeting could be considered. KC advised that Teams is preferred by the NHS.

b. BT commented that during the coronovirus lockdown periods, some elderly people have not been driving so much and there may be enquiries on whether they are fit to drive. He advised RoSPA undertake driving assessments on older persons and he offered to find out information, which was accepted.

ACTION: BT to find out information for next meeting.
c. KI suggested that everyone looks on the Stradbroke Parish Council website for details of the planned refurbishment works at the Stradbroke Medical 
d. JA advised that JA and PA offer their help, but since they do not live in Fressingfield or Stradbroke they may not hear about any requests.

f. NS commented on some indirect difficulties in getting through the frontline receptionists/Care Navigators and that the triage process may not be well received or misunderstood by some.
JM advised there are different places for patients to be directed, in addition to a GP, and therefore the triage system is necessary and adopted and supported by NHS England. 

9. Agreed date of next meeting: Wednesday 21 July from 2.30pm.
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